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Avalanche Science

CMC PM FORM: YEAR 2

DATE: 20200309 TIME: 17:24 LOCATION: CMC Leadville

OBSERVERS: Team A: GBenel, RRogers, ET

TODAY’S FIELD LOCATION:  Highway 19, Fremont Pass area, Question Mark Bowl Area

FIELD WEATHER OBS AND SUMMARY

TIME ELEVATION SKY T“;fﬂ'; TLS“‘,’I‘L &nglRDEf;fgﬁ . ;:zelzﬁ::e)
14:30 11,910 BRK L/ NwW NONE

Moderate winds with strong gusts at ridgetop, visible moving snow.
At higher elevations windchill was noticeable.

Mostly cloudy but clearier skies than anticipated.

High, thin broken clouds.

Warm temps.

SNOWPACK OBS AND SUMMARY

During ascent:

-unsupportable snow to skis at lower elevations (near parking lot).

-as gained elevation, more support to skis, boot penetration to ground.

-shadier aspects were markedly different from sun exposed aspects with less support in shadier
-wind affected snow at ridgeline (stripped, scoured)

-large cornices at the top of Buckeye A and B.

At snowpit location:

-HS 127cm

-75cm basal facets with facted layer above, then rounds and crusts and wind affected

-relatively small grains (<=1mm above the basal facets).

-ECTX, CT medium and hard with sudden collapse @ 75cm from ground (below facets above pencil hard layer)

On descent:

-trapdoor, unsupportable snow

-refreeze

-thinner spots near trees with some bare ground showing

AVALANCHE OBSERVATIONS

In Question Mark Bowil:
-at least 2 weeks old

-far skier's left that wrapped around shoulder to north
-large blocks

In Buckeye A:

-evidence of debris at least a week old
-~12,000 ft

-E facing in windloading spots
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FORECAST ASSESSMENT: ABOVE TREELINE
(Use CMAH terms and provide justification/supporting evidence)

Not a lot of new evidence to validate changes to forecast.

No new natural avalanche activity observed.

Stiff snow observed in ATL terrain.

Keep forecast ATL unchanged for now until more information gained.

FORECAST ASSESSMENT: NEAR TREELINE
(Use CMAH terms and provide justification/supporting evidence)

No loose wet conditions observed at this elevation band. Crusts present in all areas traveled. LW
and WS not as much as predicted for likelihood and distribution.

FORECAST ASSESSMENT: BELOW TREELINE
(Use CMAH terms and provide justification/supporting evidence)

Down to elevation we traveled there was crust at surface.
"Dinner plate” collapse immediately out of parking lot.
LW less of an issue than anticipated in terms of likelihood and distribution.
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REVIEW OF THE DAY

Were our choices in-line with our forecast and plan?
Yes. Stayed on designated route. Avoided cornice. Timing from plan was accurate.

When were we most at risk?
Road ski on descent.

Where could we have triggered a slide?

If we had gotten closer to start zones of Buckeye A and Buckeye B

What would we do differently next time?
Leave campus earlier in AM.

DATA COLLECTION PLAN FOR TOMORROW
(What information do you need to improve your next forecast?)

Travel Zion side of permit zone.

Travel on more aspects BTL and ATL.

Check moisture distribution through snowpack and cohesion.
Full study pit.
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